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XX GENERAL CHAPTER

October 1

SUMMARY OF CHAPTER MINUTES  (24-29 September)

Brother Maurice Berquet read a summary of Chapter Minutes for the week of 24th to 29th September, which was approved. Brother Jude Pieterse was in the chair. 

EDITORS FOR CHAPTER MESSAGE
Brothers composing the Chapter Message editorial team, which will synthesize the contributions of the five Commissions, are Fergus Garrett (English), Eduardo Navarro (Spanish), Jean Ronzon (French) and Afonso Murad (Portuguese).
OPEN FORUM ON RESTRUCTURING

Brother Seán Sammon presented the topic for this Open Forum which dealth with Restructuring. The XIXth General Chapter had recommended to to the Superior General and his Council to evaluate the viability of the Institute’s administrative units, and from there to take the opportune decisions (Animation and Governmentof the Institute, No. 6) in service of enhanced vitality. Restructuring had engaged the entire Institute in the search for new structures with which to face the future.

The Forum offered the opportunity of sharing the different ways in which the problem had been dealt with. Equally well, the difficulties of and hopes for its implementation.

Twenty-five Capitulants took the floor. Both lights and shadows were presented, as well as the insecurity, fears and resistances, the unanswered questions, joy, and satisfaction which had been elicited by the restructuring process. Equally manifest was the will to make restructuring viable, and to place it at the service of refounding.

During the course of this week, an information session will be held to be run by the new administrative units which have completed the restructuring process.

SUPERIOR GENERAL AND VICAR GENERAL TO BE ELECTED THE SAME DAY

A series of amendments, separately authored by four Brothers, to the election procedure for the Superior General and Vicar General, were proposed. These had been distributed to Capitulants for their study at the beginning of the day. 

In the fourth session of the day, the Brothers presenting those amendments were able to express the reasons in support of their proposals. The Assembly debated and voted each proposal. It also approved the overall document presented by the “Animation and Government” Commission with a new calendar, which programmes for the same day the election of the Superior General (in the morning) and the Vicar General (in the afternoon). 

The amendments referred to: 

a) the creation of a single list from which would be elected in succession the Superior General and the Vicar General, or a list for each one; 

b) the number of Brothers to be included on the list;  

c) the inclusion or otherwise of the number of nomination votes obtained by each Brother, on the list.

The result opted for was the creation of one single list, composed of 8 to 12 Brothers, placed in alphabetical order, and without mention of voting frequency. 

COMMISSION WORK 

The second and third sessions were totally devoted to Commission work. 

THERE IS A MAN ON THE CROSS

The Eucharist focussed its attention on the cry of the poor and of those who suffer above the noise of the world. A cross, full of symbols, was carried processionally by four Brothers while music accentuated the the drama of su much human suffering. The song “Hay un hombre en la cruz” (There is a Man on the Cross) opened the penitential rite in which Brothers expressed their sorrow for having neglected the poor. The Mass was concelebrated by Fathers Jan Hulshof and Joaquim Fernández, the new and the outgoing Superiors General respectively of the Society of Mary, and by Father Denis Green, chaplain to the Chapter. Brother Benito Arbués expressed his thanks to the three concelebrants at the end of the Mass

IN BRIEF
- The applause of the Assembly formally expressed its congratulation of Nigeria on its national day. Prayer was offered for the ovecoming of the current conflict between Christian and Muslim communities, and for Brother Joseph Udeaja, Provincial, who has lost several family members.

- The town of Kindo (Congo) has been attacked. The airport is located five kilometers from the Brothers’ residence. No definite news is available.

- Brother Seán Sammon recalled in a short moment of prayer initiating the first session, the figure of Saint Thérèse of the Child Jesus and the beginning of October, the Month of the Rosary.

October 2

SHORT PLENARY SESSION

Brother Eduardo Navarro chaired the first and only plenary session of the day. The main objective was to approve the order of the day and to finalize a number of communications.

DATE AND TIME OF ELECTIONS FIXED

Wednesday 3rd October is the date set aside for the election of the Superior General (at 10 in the morning), and that of the Vicar General (at 5 in the afternoon). All details of these elections have been published in “Chapter Bulletin” No. 30

ELECTION OFFERTORY

The Eucharist provided a special moment. A procession of all Capitulants took place during which they deposited their ballot papers with two names in an urn at the foot of the altar. From these voting slips, Brothers Charles Howard (former Superior General) and Benito Arbués (current Superior General), will determine a list of 8 to 12 names, in alphabetical order, which will serve to guide the voting procedure for the election of the Superior General and Vicar General. The first reading proclaimed in Chinese and the communion hymn in Malagasy emphasized the internationality of Marcellin’s charism.

THE ECHO OF NAMES

The Chapter process, based on discernment rather than on discussion and debate, has favoured a climate of great serenity and peace. The sound of names, understandable at any election time, has been very discreet. Consultations between capitulants intensified this afternoon in view of the imminent decisions. Information and opinions were exchanged in order to assure a more lucid election. Some names did appear to sound more often, but the nomination list will demonstrate the substance or otherwise of certain predictions... a list which the Capitulants will receive tomorrow, the 3rd of October, at 7 in the morning.

NEW SUPERIOR GENERAL AND NEW VICAR GENERAL

At the official announcement of the name of the Brother elected as the new Superior General, the Chapter website will publish it in the news panel (section on the left). A brief bulletin will be drawn up containing the news. The same procedure will be followed in the afternoon for the election of the Brother Vicar General.

COMMISSION WORK 

The morning was entirely devoted to Commission work, after the brief assembly meeting. 

IN BRIEF
- A meeting of the five Commission presidents with the Editorial Team was called for at 9 pm..

- The Australian Provinces (Melbourne and Sydney) presented a copy of their review "La Valla", a triptych with the theme of solidarity, and some post-cards. 

	PROCEDURE FOR THE ELECTION OF THE 

SUPERIOR GENERAL AND HIS VICAR


FIRST DAY, October 2


Afternoon :

15.30 : Personal time : In an atmosphere of prayer and recollection, keeping in mind what is expected of the next General Council in terms of animation and government, and in the spirit of the calls that have emerged during this 20th General Chapter, each capitulant:  


a) discerns who would be capable of serving as Superior General and as Vicar General (cf C. 130)

b) writes down the names of no more than TWO persons.


Note : capitulants are free to discuss the matter with others.

17.00 :  During the Eucharist, at the Offertory, capitulants deposit their forms in the manner agreed.

Brothers Charles HOWARD and Benito ARBUES carry out the scrutiny of the survey. They will consult the Brothers who have been mentioned the most in order to obtain their acceptance of the possibility of their being elected to office. They will draw up an alphabetical list of these Brothers (between 8 and 12) without mentioning the number of votes.

SECOND DAY, October 3


Morning :

07.00 : Each capitulant is given a copy of this list. Personal prayer.

Note : Capitulants can consult any Brother if they wish to, about the persons on the list.
10.00 : Election of Brother Superior General

Afternoon :  


15.30 : Personal time for prayer and discernment

 
17.00  Election of Brother Vicar General using the same list as for the election of the Superior General without the name of the Superior General.

18.30 : Eucharist of Thanksgiving
October 3

ELECTION DAY

The legacy that a General Chapter leaves behind is made up of the leaders it chooses and the decisions and directions for the future that it approves. After almost a month in Chapter, the delegates have elected the new Superior General and Vicar General. They will be overseeing the series of decisions that will be made in the coming days. Who will be elected councilors? How many votes will they need? Will the climate of dialog continue?

AN ELECTION SIMILAR TO A PAPAL CONCLAVE

At 10:00 a.m. the capitulants gathered in the Chapter Hall for the election of the Superior General. They had had three hours to pray over the list of names given them at 7:00 a.m. In the center of the Hall stood a reliquary of St. Marcellin, illuminated by a single candle. There were two paper shredders for the used ballots. Brother Benito Arbués presided. Brothers Juan Miguel Anaya and Henri Catteau were the secretaries, Brothers Charles Howard and Oscar Martín the vote counters. Brother Antonio Ramalho was the moderator recording the details of the election. Any Brother older than 35 and with 10 years of perpetual profession was eligible to be elected. Brother Leo Shea, who was in hospital, was unable to be an elector. Articles 130 and 131 of the Constitutions were read aloud. At 10:45, following prayer, the auxiliary personnel and the videographer left the hall so the secret balloting could begin. 

THE PEALING OF THE BELL: BROTHER SEÁN SAMMON, SUPERIOR GENERAL

Brother Oscar Martín, the youngest capitulant, came out of the hall and began ringing the bell announcing the election of the 12th Superior General of the Institute. All the Brothers and laity present in the house rushed down to the Chapter Hall to congratulate the new superior general. There were hugs and handshakes and words of encouragement and promises of prayer all around…a very emotional moment. It took scarcely 20 minutes for Br. Seán to gain an absolute majority of votes on the first ballot. Immediately after his election, the Chapter website announced the news to the world and, later on in the day, a Chapter bulletin published the information along with a short biography.

PROCESSION AND SINGING OF THE TE DEUM

Brother Seán headed the procession from the Chapter Hall to the main chapel carrying the reliquary of St. Marcellin while all sang “Avec toi, Marcellin”.

Once inside the chapel, the singing of the Te Deum expressed the gratitude of the Institute for the power of the Spirit, from whom the gift of new vitality is hoped for so as to introduce the insights of the charism of Champagnat into the evangelization efforts in the third millennium: the attraction of a religious life lived in brotherhood, an expression of following Christ after the example of Mary, in the service of education and the evangelization of children and youth, especially the most needy.

BROTHER LUIS GARCÍA SOBRADO, VICAR GENERAL

In the afternoon session, which began at 5:00, the articles of the Constitutions relevant to the Vicar General were read, followed by a short prayer. Then, once again, only the capitulants were allowed to remain in the Hall. About 5:40 p.m. the doors again opened, this time to announce that Brother Luis García Sobrado had been elected Vicar General. The ringing of the bell is traditionally reserved only for the Superior General. The short time it took to conclude the voting indicated that the election took only one ballot. Congratulations, warm greetings… The Chapter website and the bulletin summed up the news and published a biography of Br. Luis.

The atmosphere of discernment in which this Chapter has been lived has produced fruits of the Spirit. Men from various backgrounds and cultures have come together in agreement and elected the Superior General and the Vicar General. The Spirit of course can be present in other ways, but here he has breathed out the joy of unity and the sign of wisdom in the persons elected.

A SPECIAL EUCHARIST

The Eucharist began with a procession headed by the two Brothers elected today. Each Brother Provincial carried a piece of a large puzzle of the face of St. Marcellin that was set up to the side of the sanctuary. Each individual piece when put in its place reconstructed the face of Champagnat. In front of the portrait, a transparent plastic image of Br. Seán was suspended. This is the challenge every superior general has, as well as each Brother or layperson attracted by the Marist charism: to reflect the face of Marcellin….a beautiful image of who proclaims the Gospel: that in every person we can discover the face of God.

Brother Seán, with Brother Luis at his side, expressed words of thanks. 

As this day of election comes to a close, we have every reason to be grateful. First of all, to Benito—who has led us so well and so selflessly through eight remarkable years, and who has been a thoughtful mentor and guide to me. Bentio, I shall always cherish the time that we have shared together. 

Thanks also to my fellow members of the General Council—Claudino, Henri, Gaston, Jeff, Luis, Marcelino, Pedro, Richard, Yvon, José Luis, and Chris. Together, with Benito, we have shared an important moment in Marist history. What a rich mix we have been of outlook, point of view, passion. And always, we have looked to our life of prayer to be our source of unity. A rich blessing, indeed. 

And today we begin another Chapter, built without doubt upon the contribution of every one of our brothers since 1817 but in recent memory on the extraordinary contributions of Basilio, Charles, and Benito and those who worked closely with each. And let us not forget all who share Marcellin’s dream and charism: the many lay women and men whose hearts have been captured by the mission and spirituality of this simple Marist priest whose years of life coincided with an important time of change in our Church and world. Let us all gladly learn and gladly teach one another. We have so much to share.

Thank you for your confidence in Luis and in me. We have been touched throughout these days by your support, your love of us and our brotherhood, and your dedication and hard work. 

So, thanks to our fellow Chapter members, all who are working in so many areas (…)

We promise to work hard but also never to forget that it is God’s work that we are all about, and that Mary, our Good Mother and Ordinary Resource, will see us through. How blessed we are to live at this time in history and in the history of our Institute. Marcellin was given the grace of founding our Institute, and we are graced today to bring new life to it once again. Many thanks and please pray for us as we do for you, daily and without fail.

It was a very emotional moment when Br. Seán mentioned his deep gratitude to and affection for Brother Benito. The whole assembly rose to its feet for prolonged and heartfelt applause. The outgoing members of the General Council were also recognized by warm applause.

EVENING CELEBRATION

An aperitivo and an informal supper in the central courtyard brought this extraordinary day to a close. Brothers Enrique Escobar, Manny de Leon and Miguel Cubeles organized what has come to be a tradition, the Chapter fiesta. Humor, music, songs from different countries, and—this evening—short interviews with Brothers Seán, Benito and Luis, and gifts for them…

The singing of the Salve brought the day to a close, as we all gave ourselves to the care of our Good Mother.

October 4

ANIMATION AND GOVERNMENT IN THE SERVICE OF VITALITY

Following a prayer led by Brother Antonio Ramalho, the session began, moderated by Brother Joaquim Clotet. Brother Jeff Crowe, representing the Animation and Government Commission, presented the results of two studies.

The first referred to General Government. 

This document emphasizes the elements of animation that should be put into effect during the next 8 years, on all levels of government. Regarding General government, the following are established: objectives, overall expectations, animation, qualities and qualifications, make-up, recommendations…

The second study presented two models for the election of the general councilors:
Model A

Basic Criterion: This method aims to make the General Council a multicultural and international group.

16 candidates are nominated. They do not have to be capitulants. The list is made up of the names put forward by the groups of provinces and districts in the following way:

· Africa y Madagascar: 3 names

· America: 6 names

· Asia - Pacific: 3 names

· Europe: 4 names

Six councilors are elected, one from each group, and the other two from among the 12 remaining from the original list.

The election is by secret ballot and absolute majority. In the case of a tie, the younger(est) is considered elected.

Model B

This approach leaves each capitulant free to apply the criteria for election.

In an initial polling, each capitulant lists a maximum of 6 names.

Using this list, Brothers Benito, Charles, Seán y Luis compile another list: the 16 names mentioned most frequently, and arrange them in alphabetical order.

Six are elected from among these 16.

Ties are broken as in the previous model.

Both models reduce the present number of councilors from 8 to 6. The Council may, during their mandate, choose one or two additional councilors.

Length of Term.- A reduction in the length of the term of office, which is presently eight years, would entail a change in the Constitutions via a two-thirds vote. The commission is leaning towards retaining the present term length.

There was time for the capitulants to express their opinions regarding the number of councilors and the two proposed methods. The opinions expressed show virtual unanimity regarding the number of councilors (6) and disagreement regarding the method, with one proposal that took elements of both A and B.

This was a first-draft presentation. The commission will continue working on it.

THE COMMISSIONS CONTINUE THEIR WORK

The capitulants dedicated the rest of the day to work in commissions.


BRIEF NOTES

- Today’s Eucharist began in the Chapter Hall, and celebrated St. Francis of Assisi, Patron of Italy. Using the slogan Towards Brotherhood in Peace! Images were projected on the screen, there was personal sharing on St. Francis and nature, singing of a psalm with a Sri Lankan melody, a procession in silence presenting the fruits of the earth, greeting of peace in the style of the Lúo tribe (arms extended to indicate: I have no weapon; I am your friend), prayers asking pardon for abuses of the environment… these were some of the significant parts of the celebration.

- Brother Manfred Gschrey gave information on the video Marcellin Champagnat. Anwalt der Jugend (Marcelino Champagnat. Advocate of Youth), directed by Karl Bauer. Original in German, with versions in English and French. Running time 30 minutes.

- Brother Onorino Rota mentioned that San Leone Magno School in Rome has a blood drive twice a year. This coming October 14 is one of the dates.

- Prayers are asked for Brother Maurice Vincent, of the Beaucamps-St. Genis Province, who died recently.

· There will be a 50-minute video tonight at 9:00 in the Chapter Hall on Madagascar.

October 5

NEW CHAPTER FUNCTIONS

The Assembly approved the Central Commission’s proposal that Brother Antonio Ramalho become Chapter Commissioner in place of Brother Seán—who, having been elected Superior General now becomes President—and that Brother Emili Turú become Vice-Commissioner. Brother Antonio Martínez was in the chair.

ELECTION OF GENERAL COUNCILLORS

The Commission on Animation and Government, through its secretary Brother Jeff Crowe, presented a new proposal for the election of Councillors General. The said proposition is responsive to the contributions emanating from yesterday’s session, and represents a synthesis of the two models analyzed:  
1. Proposal of Candidates: one list of 16 candidates, drawn up from the names proposed by the groups of Provinces & Districts

2. Election: 6 Councilors are freely elected from the list of 16 names on the list

3. Election Process: the Councilors are elected by secret vote and by absolute majority of the members present.

Capitulants will be able to propose amendments for subsequent discussion and decision.

COMMISSION WORK ADVANCES

The second session of the afternoon was dedicated to previewing the results of the study brought to conclusion by each Commission. A written document helped to synthesize the most important points.

Spirituality Commission 

Brother Don Bisson, president of the Spirituality Commission, presented the basic work outline followed, together with a series of propositions touching upon our marial and apostolic spirituality, on the organization of the network of marist apostolic spirituality, on a program of preparation for positions of responsibility, and for a review of the Chapter on Prayer in our Constitutions with a view to bringing it in line with our experience.. 

Mission and Solidarity Commission

Commission President Brother Antonio José da Silva presented the general outline and secretary Brother Miquel Cubeles commented on the major points of the document. These incorporate two types of content: decisions and recommendations. The most salient points relate to: the document on Marist Educational Mission, support structures for shared mission between Brothers and lay associates, formation, relinquishing of existing presences and the establishment of new ones, evaluation of our works, education for justice, evangelical use of material goods, the mission ad gentes and our presence among youth.

Commission on Community

Brother Barry Burns presented a preview of the conclusions from the Community Commission of which Brother Luis García Sobrado is President. The document singles out four signs of vitality, which in their turn become objectives driving the ten lines of action formulated as recommendations. These embrace: unification between community faith and life. Opening to the service of the world and the local Church, and the witness of a simple life. It will be necessary to see if any recommendations should become proposals. 

Commission on Identity and Lay Associates

Brother Pedro Herreros, Commission President, presented the lines of reflection and proposals, grouped in four areas: identity and belonging, formation, shared  responsibility and new models of community life. In the documentation presented, a synthesis of the means to be employed was outlined. A total of twelve recommendations and suggestions were formulated, directed to the General Council, the Administrative Units, communities, Brothers and lay people.

IN BRIEF

- The Eucharist focussed on the image of the Church gathered around Mary. This sense of gathering, and of a new Cenacle, was symbolized by twelve chairs, on the seat of each being placed a burning lamp. 

- The various sections of our website have been enriched with documents and photographs dedicated to the new Superior General and Vicar General. On the 3rd and 4th of the month, hits on our website were very numerous easily surpassing the thousand or more visits which been the daily average earlier.

- In Bulletin #34, we omitted to mention the Brothers animating the conclusion of our fiests: Brothers Samuel Holguín y Don Neary. 

October 6

FIRST PRESENTATION OF CHAPTER MESSAGE

In the first session moderated by Brother Michael Hill, Brother Jean Ronzon, ass member of the editorial team, presented the basic outline for the presentation of the final message.

Some of the criteria which are serving as guidelines for the editors: the two previous messages; a “letter” format; a single document; synthesizing al the various communications; courage and hope; the will to inject life. 

The overall plan or structure of the message comprises: a) an introction, b) in faithfulness to our charism and to today’s world,  c) cals to choose life,  d) guidelines for implementation. Some of these sections were specified in more detail. 

Recommendations, proposals, and decisions are distinguished, and these are grouped according to topics and levels (community, province, Institute).

Applause confirmed an early consensus. Then a session of 28 interventions was opened with the intention of allowing Capitulants to share their reactions, to further nusance certain aspects, to enrich ideas, to introduce topics and fill gaps. It remains to further specify those to whom the message is addressed.

MODEL OF GOVERNMENT AND ELECTION METHOD FOR THE GENERAL COUNCIL

The Animation and Government Commission, throught their secretary Brother Jeff Crowe, presented their position in regard to the three amendments submitted on the model of government text. The proposer of each amendment was able to present the reasons motivating his amendment. After the necessary discussion, the vote was taken. One of these amendments referred to the Council’s term of office, which is to be of eight years, rather than the seven proposed.

The Call

To create, at all levels, structures of animation and government, which which inject vitality into our Institute.

Model of Government

The document on model of government contains the elements of animation which need to be maximized during the coming eight years at all levels (general, provincial and local): driving the transformation demanded by the calls of the XXth General Chapter; communion amongst the Brothers; corresponsibility and subsidiarity; creative animation and pastoral government. 

Objectives: put into practice the Chapter calls, and exercise the constitutional tasks of animation and government.

Overall Hopes: The General Council should be characterized by a spirit of communion and a fostering of unity within the diversity of our Institute; by promoting with creativity and daring, the vitality of the Institute; by acting with awareness of the multicultural and international character of the Institute.

Animation: "flexible" in order to respond to the diverse needs; dialoguing with each Provincial in order to agree upon the type of visit; open to collaborators in the animation of the Institute, and as Commission members; aware of the possibility of some Councillors being charged with responsibility for certain task areas, or associated with specific groups of Provinces. 

Qualities and competencies desired in General Council members. Amongst others, it is worth singling out: listening and discernment; leadership; teamwork; accompaniment of persons, groups and processes; vision and ability to manage real-life situations; sensitivity in facing the challenges coming from our multicultural character. In addition, they will be required to assure competence and complementarity.

Composition of the General Council

The Superior General has a Council composed of the Vicar General and six Councillors; if it is considered necessary, the Brother Superior General, together with his Council, may elect one or two additional Councillors (C136.1). The Council enjoys complete autonomy in organizing itself to face the achievement of the aforementioned objectives.

Recommendations to the Council

To mention two: accompaniment of Provincials and their Councils as a key priority; to accompany restructuration processes already begun. 

Recommendation for the General Council and Provincials’ Conferences

That the General Council and the Provincials’ Conferences, jointly:

- give impetus to processes of collaboration between Provinces (as examples, the following fields may be cited: animation, mission, pastoral care, formation, laypeople, community life, solidarity, communication, volunteers, new presences, school institutions, the government of school institutions...) 

- study the role of the General Council in these processes and take the necessary steps as judged appropriate in each individual circumstance, and

- study the relationship and coordination which might exist between the General Council and the groups of Provinces, and take the necessary steps as judged appropriate in each individual circumstance.

On the Election of the Councillors

The proposal published yesterday is retained without modification. The list which will contain 16 names for the elction of the six Councillors has the character of orientation rather than obligation. 

COMMISSION WORK CONTINUES WITHOUT PAUSING

Capitulants continue working hard in Commissions. The meagre week remaining for the conclusion of Chapter business does not allow unnecessary delays. The elections and the orientations contained in the final message constitute the two great contributions of the XXth General Chapter to the Institute. The Capitulants know this and are putting the best of themselves into the achievement of this goal.

IN BRIEF

- Brother Antonio Ramalho recalled in the opening marial prayer that tomorrow, Sunday, would be the anniversary of the approval of the Constitutions, and also of the elections as Superior General of Brother Charles Howard and Brother Benito Arbués. The feast of the Rosary—a marial practice named “the gospel of the people” by Dom Helder Câmara—was anticipated in the Eucharistic celebration. The singing of the Fatima Ave Maria was accompanied by a procession inside the chapel with lighted candles.

- Brothers Francisco Castellanos (who works as document translator) and Roberto Clark (coordinating simultaneous translations) were congratulated on their birthdays. The first celebrated it today, and the second will celebrate tomorrow. 

- Brother Seán, Superior General, warned of the danger of rushing things in the last days, and expressed the desire for maintenance of the climate of discernment which has been present from the beginning of the Chapter, and which continues to reign in all Chapter activities..

- Tomorrow, Sunday, there will be no official Chapter activity, though various Commission will take advantage of the day to complete their work. No bulletin will be published.

- On Monday, the 8th of October, the election process for the General Councillors will begin at 7am. The list of Brothers elected will be published on the Chapter website, as soon as the elections are terminated in the afternoon.
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